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(Draft) Minutes of the 51st Assembly of the Diocese of New England

Dormition of the Virgin Mary Church, Cumberland, RI 
October 24-25, 2014
The Assembly gathered at the Kirkbrae Country Club, Lincoln, RI and opened with a Service of Prayer celebrated by His Eminence, Archbishop NIKON at 10:05 AM on Friday morning, October 24, 2014 and the meeting was called to order at 10:40 AM.  
I. Election of Assembly Officers

His Eminence, Archbishop NIKON and Fr. John Kreta, Chancellor of the Diocese of New England, chaired the election of Assembly Officers, as follows:

Clergy Vice Chair – Fr. Steven Belonick, nominated by the Diocesan Council. Fr. John Kreta closed nominations. Motion passed. 

Lay Vice Chair – Mat. Cindy Voytovich, nominated by the Diocesan Council. Fr. John Kreta closed nominations. Motion passed. 

Secretariat – Alexia Tassmer (the Diocesan Secretary) and Fr. David Koles were nominated by the Diocesan Council. Nominated from the floor was Fr. Theophan Whitfield was nominated. Fr. John Kreta closed nominations. Motion passed. 
Credentials & Tellers Committee – Rdr. Timothy Tassmer and Rdr. Daniel Bacon, nominated by the Diocesan Council, Fr. John Eissman, nominated from the floor. Fr. John Kreta closed nominations. Motion passed. 

Nominations and Resolutions Committee – Fr. John Hopko and Prdn. Paul Nimchek, nominated by the Diocesan Council. Fr. James Parnell volunteered. Fr. John Kreta closed nominations. Motion passed. 

Fr. John Kreta then turned the meeting over to Fr. Steven Belonick.
II. Hierarch’s Report

His Eminence, Archbishop NIKON presented the following written report.
In the book, The Resurrection and Modern Man, Ignatius IV, Patriarch of Antioch reflects on the Word of God.

“The new creation comes not from the world of cause and effect nor from the will of man, but from God, and from Him alone. It is remarkable that this statement "Behold I make all things new," is the only one in Revelation which is made by Him "who sits on the throne." All other revelations of this book are given to John by an angel, "a fellow servant like yourself.” 

What I believe is a most important statement for us as Clergy, as laity, as men, as women, as a diocese, is that all of us are servants. 

A servant is a person who is obedient to a master, and we are obedient to Christ and his command to teach all nations about the good news. Our Missionary mindset is fueled by our desire to bring Christ to individuals, indeed to a World that is yearning and searching. In Orthodoxy, our search is fulfilled in a lifelong relationship with Christ and a life of obedience to Christ’s commandments. 
Following a lecture many years ago given by Archbishop Dmitri, of blessed memory, someone asked him “You want people to change our whole lifestyle?” the Archbishop simply responded "Yes".

Over the past year, the faithful of our Diocese have continued to serve Our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ and by His grace our lives continue to be changed as we say “Yes” to the will of God.

Fr. Spero Page 

Fr. Spero Page of the Albanian Archdiocese fell asleep in the Lord in his retirement after having served many years. It was good that some of our DNE clergy participated in the funeral services for a brother priest in our sister diocese.  

May his memory be eternal. 
Assembly of Canonical Bishops 

This year the Assembly of Canonical Orthodox Bishops in America gathered in Dallas, TX September 15th thru the 18th. Inasmuch as the Feast of the Exaltation of the Holy Cross was the Sunday preceding the assembly, I celebrated the Feast at St. Seraphim Cathedral in Dallas along with several members of our Synod including: Bishop David of Alaska; Bishop Alejo of Mexico; and Archbishop Melchisedek of Pittsburg. 
Along with the regular business of the Assembly, members discussed possible ways to rectify the anomalies that exist here in America prior to the great council scheduled for 2016 in Constantinople.
As part of the agenda we heard reports from many of the agencies that operate under the auspices of the Assembly. Such as: IOCC, OCMC, Orthodox Christian Education Commission, OCF (our College Campus Ministry), Orthodox Boy and Girl Scouts, Prison Ministry, and The Department of Internet Ministry through the Orthodox Christian Network. During the departmental reports, we heard a chilling statistic about Orthodox youth: for every seven young adults from our parishes that go off to college, six will never enter an Orthodox church again. The youth are not our future; the unborn are our future. The youth are our present and we must do a better job of making disciples of our children if we hope to make disciples of all nations. We have to ascertain what we are doing wrong or what we are not doing and what we can do to strengthen the Christian faith of our young people. 

Statements regarding the crisis in the Middle East as well as the OCA Synod’s statement regarding the proposed restructuring plan for all of the Orthodox churches in America are posted on the OCA web site.
Archbishop Anastasios 

Twice this year I have been invited by Archbishop Anastasios to join him for very special events in Albania and the USA. In January I had the pleasure of attending the 'Orthodoxy in America' Lecture at Fordham University, where he was awarded an honorary doctorate degree of Humane Letters, the highest honor of the University. Following the conferral, His Beatitude delivered the "Orthodoxy in America Lecture" on the topic sharing the Good News in a Multi-Religious Country: Theological Reflections on Other Religions. Following the lecture, Fr Marcus Burch, my chancellor in the Diocese of the South and I attended a dinner with the Archbishop and other dignitaries.
This occasion also offered an opportunity for me to accompany Archbishop Anastasios while he made an informal visit to St Vladimir's Seminary. 
Earlier that week, Archbishop Demetrios of the GOA hosted a luncheon in honor of 

Archbishop Anastasios with representatives of the Orthodox churches in North America; I was most honored to represent the OCA at this luncheon. 
His Beatitude Anastasios also made time in his busy schedule to visit St. Nicholas Albanian Orthodox Church in New York. Following proper protocol His Beatitude called me on Saturday evening asking a blessing to visit St. Nicholas. So at nine in the evening I called Fr. Nathan Preston, the pastor of St Nicholas Church advising him that he would be having two special visitors to church that next morning, archbishop Anastasios and Metropolitan Joan of Korca. As the Archbishop put it so beautifully, he wanted to visit family.
The activities were marred slightly by a few members of a group called "Albanian Roots" who oppose Archbishop Anastasios based solely on the fact that he was born and raised in Greece and not in Albania. The group planned a demonstration against the Archbishop at Fordham and Metropolitan Joan of Korca and I met with them to try to understand what the protest was about. We explained to them, or rather tried to teach them how the church elects bishops, and stressed that Archbishop Anastasios should, if anything, be evaluated on his work and not on his country of origin, for we are known by our deeds. This did not move them and they persisted with a demonstration that was sparsely attended.

I was also invited to participate in the consecration of Resurrection Cathedral in Albania. I felt that this was important for me to attend inasmuch as all of the Autocephalous Churches were invited and all were either sending representatives or their primates themselves would be in attendance, including  Ecumenical Patriarch BARTHOLOMEW. 
My travel arrangements required me to change planes in Constantinople and I did not want to miss the opportunity to visit the Phanar and Highia Sofia, but the hassle of having to go through customs in Turkey somewhat tempered my enthusiasm until I learned that Fr John Parker would also be attending this event as a member of the Board of OCMC. Fr. John Parker is the head of our OCA's department of Evangelization and a priest in my Southern Diocese. You may remember that Fr Parker addressed our assembly previously. I immediately enlisted him to serve as my sub-deacon and take care of the mundane items, such as hotel reservations and dragging luggage around.
As it turned out, during the last dinner in Albania, I followed proper protocol and asked Patriarch Bartholomew for his blessing to visit the Phanar while we were in Turkey. He asked when I was leaving; I said tomorrow, he replied, “Then travel with me.”
I must confess, I felt no guilt whatsoever abandoning Fr Parker in Albania in order for me to travel with the Ecumenical Patriarch. 
While in Constantinople the Patriarch offered Fr Parker and me very gracious Orthodox hospitality, inviting us to lunch with his synod on three occasions, and providing us with a guide and driver for our visit to the Orthodox historical places in Constantinople. We were also treated to a tour of the most impressive and inspirational library at the Phanar. And we were treated to a private audience with the Patriarch in his office.

Perhaps the most moving and interesting moment of the trip was a visit to one of the churches in Constantinople that has the only icon of the Theotokos wearing a white garment. It is known as the icon of The Unwedded Bride.

Holy Synod 

The Holy Synod of the OCA meets twice a year as the canons prescribe. Additional meetings are called as needed and we rotate members of the Lessor Synod to participate in the Metropolitan Council meetings. In addition, we try to hold a Synodal retreat annually. At the invitation of Bishop Irenee of Canada, the Synodal retreat took place in Ottawa, Canada shortly after my travels to Albania. At the time of this writing three of our dioceses were without a ruling hierarch: the Diocese of the Midwest; the Diocese of Canada and the Diocese of the South. 

The Midwest Diocese did indeed hold their nomination assembly as did the Archdiocese of Canada, both fairly recently.

I anticipate holding a nomination assembly for the Diocese of the South in February in conjunction with their annual clergy conference. It is my hope that the nominee will be elected by the Holy Synod during our regular Spring Session in March and I would anticipate a consecration in May, should that be necessary.
 In this event my responsibility in the South would terminate, and the Diocese of the South would have their own ruling bishop for the upcoming All American Council scheduled for July of 2015 in Atlanta. 
Earlier this week the Holy Synod met in Syosset for the regular Fall Session. Among other deliberations, Bishop Irenee was elected to serve the Archdiocese of Canada; Fr. Paul Gassios was elected to serve the Diocese of the Midwest. In addition, Igumen Daniel (David) Brum was elected as an auxiliary to Archbishop Benjamin of the Diocese of the West.
As a member of the Holy Synod I accompanied His Beatitude, Metropolitan TIKHON to the memorial services for Metropolitan Philip of the Antiochian Archdiocese at their cathedral in Brooklyn, NY.
PSP's

The Policies, Standards, and Procedures of the Orthodox Church in America on Sexual Misconduct are something that I have spoken about on numerous occasions. In an effort to ensure that the PSP’s offer the best protection for all concerned, the Office for Review of Sexual Misconduct Allegations of the Orthodox Church in America describes the PSP’s as a "work in progress." Thus it is necessary that the policy is read and signed by the members of every parish council on an annual basis. This is required in order to ensure that Church leaders are aware of updates that are made to the Policy, and to make sure that new personnel on our parish councils are aware of the PSP’s.

We, the Church are not of the world but we are in the world. The most recent change to the Policy deals with our procedures when registered sex offenders wish to attend our parishes and how these individuals are dealt with by the pastor, parish council members and our congregations at large. We like to think that we are immune from these situations but since I am currently taking care of three dioceses, I can sadly tell you that during the past year there have been situations dealing with this problem in all three of the diocese that are currently in my care.

In addition to these procedures, the Policy mandates that every bishop, priest, deacon, reader, altar server, parish council member, church school teacher, virtually anyone who wears a cassock, anyone who has incidental contact with children must have a background check every three years. 

 I am not sure how this will affect our diocesan budget, if at all, but we will need to make arrangements for how to pay for these mandatory background checks. There are three levels of background checks available from the recommended company. The fees run from $7 or $8 up to $30 for the most comprehensive background check. Cindy Davis, ORSMA coordinator is here at our assembly to speak more specifically about the policies and answer any and all of our questions. Our Diocesan Council has formed a special committee to propose how best to implement the policies in our diocese so that there is uniformity throughout the diocese and to detail what will be done by the diocese in terms of background checks on clergy and what will be the responsibility of the individual parishes.
North Star 

As you may have read in one issue of ONE, I am a North Star. On May 14, 2014 I received the North Star Award from the Boy Scouts of America. The North Star award is a limited award bestowed upon those who are not members of the Boy Scouts of America. Only about 30 have been bestowed nationwide. This is the first of such awards given by the Old Colony Council in Massachusetts. The citation reads: "The Boy Scouts of America Old Colony Council present this North Star Award to His Eminence, The Most Reverend Nikon, Archbishop of Boston, New England and the Albanian Archdiocese in recognition of outstanding service to youth.“ The mission of the Boy Scouts of America is to prepare young people to make ethical and moral choices over their lifetime by instilling in them the Values of the Scout Oath and Scout Law. The award itself is a silver North Star with the Boy Scout insignia in the center. You might have seen the photograph in our ONE Newspaper. The Boy Scouts have done training for our Youth Rally Staff and a few years ago provided the training at our assembly. Our relationship has been mutually beneficial.

Parish Highlights and Initiatives 

Part of the Metropolitan Council Strategic Plan of the OCA was the encouragement of programs on the diocesan and parish levels. Several of our communities have initiated outreach programs for which the Diocese has offered grants. These programs include education of clergy and other outreach programs. 

Inter diocesan activities continued again this year with our clergy and laity participation in Youth Rally. Fr. Dennis Rhodes and laity from St. George in Trumbull took active part in Youth Rally and Fr. Dennis Rhodes continues to participate in the Connecticut Deanery festivities.
It was difficult for all of us as we closed Nativity of the Virgin Mary parish in Chelsea with the celebration of the Divine Liturgy. We are joyful, however, that the building is still used as a church by the Romanian Community that shared the facility for many years.

Our Diocese is not alone in struggles such as this, as many Christian communities in New England, are facing the exceptionally difficult task of closing parishes that are no longer viable. We face these challenges firm in our faith that Christ has built the Church and that “the gates of hell shall not prevail against it.” (Mt. 16:18)

Within our Diocese, we look forward to several celebrations in the coming year. Holy Resurrection Church in Berlin, NH, will be celebrating their centennial as well as the centennial celebration of Holy Transfiguration in New Haven, CT and a 25th Anniversary celebration for All Saints of America Parish in Salisbury, CT.

COLA
According to a vote of our Diocesan Assembly the COLA adjustment for 2015 would be the highest of three indexes from the Board of Labor Statistics for September 2014.

- Boston, Brockton, Nashua, NH is 1.7
- Northeastern Urban average is 1.3
- US City average is 1.7

Therefore our 2015 COLA adjustment would be the highest of the three, which is 1.7 Percent.

Thanks and Recognition 

Our diocese is fortunate and blessed with dedicated clergy and laity who continue to till the soil in this vineyard which God has planted with His right hand. I speak of all of you, dedicated clergy and laity in the diocese. Parish Councils, members of the diocesan Council and I especially wish to thank the work of our seemingly tireless Chancellor, Archpriest John Kreta, our Deans, Fr. David Koles, Fr. Vasily Lickwar and Fr. Peter Carmichael, for their dedication to me, the Diocese and their own parishes. 
Conclusion

In concluding, I would like to return to thoughts from Ignatius IV Patriarch of Antioch: 

"We no longer belong to ourselves but we belong to Christ. This is not a matter of some legal contract or moral ideal; it is a mysterious and spiritual reality that encompasses our whole being: mind, soul and spirit."
III. 2013 ASSEMBLY minutes:
A motion to accept the 2013 Diocesan Assembly Minutes, as presented, was made by Brent Nolte seconded by Marion Gulash. The motion carried.

IV. Presentation by  FR. ALEXANDER RENTEL:
The Statute revision process is a transparent process and the task force is presenting material to all deanery, diocese, etc. It is important now to do this important work since the Statute is our binding, legal document of governance in the OCA. At this time of tranquility is the best for making these revisions. The statute is a bridge between the canons and the ways of operating our church in the world. The Statute interacts with the “Legal” authorities. The government maintains a keen interest in the operations of the church since the OCA is a corporation registered in the State of New York. As long as we operate under the Statute the government will “leave us alone” therefore it is important to have a Statute that is current and up to date.

Original statute of 1954 and revision of 1971 together with the small revisions have not seen a major review. The time has come to make things current. A number of inconsistencies are being worked on and contradictory wording are being found and brought into consistency. 

The Statute deals mostly with parishes but what about seminaries, schools, monasteries, chanceries, members of the national staff, etc. Also, the change from Assessments to Proportional Giving must be addressed within the Statute. 

The Holy Synod at the October 2013 meeting established the Task Force for the Revision of the Statute. This is not the first “Task Force” to work on revising the Statute. Back in 2003 this process began with a working committee of two with their findings to be presented to the AAC 2005. As they worked and presented finding to the Holy Synod they found the task to be very great and needed much more work and more expertise than the two members had. 
The current Task Force has met a number of times and used conference calls to begin the necessary work along with smaller working groups on each coast.  The Task Force guidelines are: first, transparency, second, presenting revisions for formal review by Holy Synod, Metropolitan Council, legal teams, deaneries, etc. Third, the potential of an “on-line” web based comment / correction site for other review. This will facilitate a “buy-in” by all members of the church in order for the approval at the AAC in Atlanta.

Items needing updating on a more regular basis are being removed from the Statute so that it will not be cumbered by the procedure of amending the Statute.

The Task Force has added 4 new articles that need to be put into the Statute; Theological Education, Stavropegial Institutions, the Metropolitans Office and Monasticism. The Task Force is trying to make this document more comprehensible to the church and not just a legal document. 

The current Statute has 14 articles and pre-amble. The revised Statute will have 18 articles and pre-amble. The Task Force believes that their work can be completed in a timely manner but work has been slow! Agreeing on language, verb text, syntax, theological understanding and legalese, takes much discussion. Descriptions of titles also must reflect Orthodox understanding as well as that of the law. 
The Task Force believes the current draft is preferable to the current printed Statute and reflects the way things are being done within the OCA and our diocese. 

The task ahead now is finalizing the 4 new articles, proof reading by a legal team, examination by all the members of the OCA, compiling of all this input and revising the draft and a final proof reading by a legal team before presentations to the AAC for ratification. 
Credential’s Report presented by Rdr. Daniel Bacon: as of 12:13 PM

Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates (6 observers, 2 guests.)

Clergy Delegates

26
Lay Delegates


20
Diocesan Council

11



Subtotal


58
Subtotal

      8
Grand Total Voting and Non-Voting

66
V. Reports

Fr. Steven Belonick, Clergy Vice Chair, asked for brief comments from those presenting reports.

BOSTON DEANERY:

Fr. Vasily Lickwar, Dormition of the Theotokos, Cumberland and Dean of the Boston Deanery presented a written report on the activities of the deanery.
CONNECTICUT DEANERY:

Fr. David Koles, Holy Trinity, New Britain and Dean of the Connecticut Deanery presented a written report about the activities of the 17 parishes in the deanery. He especially noted that in November we will have the first gathering of all the Orthodox Clergy in CT for fellowship in the spirit of the Episcopal Assembly. 
NORTHERN DEANERY:

Fr. Peter Carmichael, Holy Trinity, Springfield, VT and Dean of the Northern Deanery gave a verbal report and mentioned that there are written parish reports in the binder for all to read. The northern deanery has 4 parishes and one mission. Saturday September 19, 2015 the 100th Anniversary of Holy Resurrection in Berlin, NH.
METROPOLITAN COUNCIL:

Fr. Robert Dick, Clergy Representative and David Zavednak, Lay Representative presented a written report, on file with the secretary. Fr. Robert stated that the report is a trimmed down version of what is posted on OCA.org and you should go there and read the full articles. The Metropolitan Council began with a retreat on Proportional Giving presented by Fr. Robert of the UOCUSA who used his doctoral thesis on this topic. His book will help lead parishes away from “Dues” toward a biblical way of financing the parish. 
The most important part of the meeting was the report by HB. The tenor of the report was that of the EA and what went on at their past meeting. He questioned “what is the goal of the EA” and how do we get there. The Holy Synod has put forward a response. The other area of concern in the report was Mission, Monasteries and Clergy health. Funding of the Central Church is going great guns with balanced budgets for 2014 and 2015. Work continues toward Proportional Giving. . 
ONE / COMMUNICATIONS:

Fr. Joshua Mosher thanked everyone who has contributed to the paper in the past and mentioned how he edits a lot but writes very little. Again he appealed to everyone to PLEASE send things; articles, pictures, news, etc. to Fr. Joshua. He also asked that all clergy or parish reps visit with Alexia Tassmer before going home to talk about addresses and additions and corrections. 
ONE STEWARDS:
Protodeacon Paul Nimchek on behalf of the ONE Stewards Committee stated that for the second time we have exceeded our budgeted to the amount of $26K. The biggest thanks go to His Eminence for contributing $500/month to ONE Stewards. He also thanked all who contributed especially the members of the Bishop’s Circle (seven years) with three new members have been added. Also, 5 parishes have contributed to the Bishop’s Circle together with a new category “anonymous”.  New Britain had the largest amount $3K+ with the most donors! During the Divine Liturgy those contributions made in memory of departed loved ones will be remembered.
The session ended at 12:47 PM to break for Lunch.

Session II   Began at 1:45 PM 

PARISH GRANT INITIATIVE:

Protodeacon Paul Nimchek on behalf of the Parish Grant Initiative thanked the other members for their help. Recipients are:
St. Alexis, Clinton received a grant for a community garden “Food for all Garden” to supply the local food pantry. The grant went to supply and irrigation system for the two acre farm. 180 lbs of vegetables were harvested last week and the garden was honored by the Chamber of Commerce; 
Three Saints, Ansonia received a grant for Vacation Church School which is a week long day school at the Three Saints Park in Bethany. This past year there were 33 area children and 3 from Russia who attended and the theme was Heroes of the Old Testament. The week ends with Vespers sung by the children and a Lenten meal. The PowerPoint presentation will be posted on the diocesan website.
Christ the Savior, Southbury received a grant for the CT Bible Lecture Series. Fr. Vladimir Aleandro spoke about the program. This will be the 15th series in November and most of the participants are not from Orthodox churches.
The new form for next year’s Grant will be posted on the web.

SCHOLARSHIP:

John Skrobat stated that the scholarship is open to any male or female going to the seminaries $1500 per person per semester. Total expense this year of $3000 on one recipient.
YOUTH RALLY:

Fr. John Hopko presented a written report. He stated that he is actually the Youth Rally Director only not the Diocesan Youth Director. Possibly at the next assembly we split the duties to two people. Rally again was held again at the St. Methodius Metropolis Faith & Heritage Center in Contoocook, New Hampshire.  Again the Rally Staff was outstanding. He thanked Fr. Dennis Rhodes & Fr. Sergius Halvorsen for their assistance.  It is wonderful that for one week kids can just be an Orthodox Christian.  And it is wonderful when the kids want to come back.  “Thank you to everyone for supporting Youth Rally”
Fr Vladimir Aleandro gave a presentation on James Brockett, who represented our Diocese to the first Annual Serve Extreme Conference in Minneapolis, which is sponsored by IOCC.
Richard Comshaw, Director of Ed & Research and Connecticut Mental Health Specialist, of SS Peter & Paul, Meriden, CT gave a brief presentation on Background checks and child sexual abuse.
VI. Presentation ~ office review sexual misconduct allegations by: CINDY DAVIS ORSMA Coordinator & BERNARD WILSON Chief Investigator:
Back Ground checks are recommended for paid employees and volunteers, those in authority or perceived authority, priest, deacon, sub-deacons, choir directors, church school teachers, camp counselors, etc.  Checks should be done every 3 years. 
The screening process is listed on the OCA website.  
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“The Holy Synod, at ts most recent meeting held March 18-21, 2014, issued the following Guidelines on
Background Checks.

‘Documentation from the background checks on all Lay church workers for whom siich checks are required by
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‘Sexual Abuse Preventon Training of all youth workers is required by PSP Secton 14.01. ORSMA
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 It is not mandatory to use Single Source Services, if comparable use your own company.
For Reporting (this is on Web site)

1. Lay Person ~ report to Parish Priest

2. Clergy ~ Mandate to Bishop and ORSMA

3. If in confession ~ talk to Bishop

Don’t question Children or Conduct your own “investigation”
PREVENTION


· Best practice guidelines (social networking, internet use, etc.)

· Healthy Boundaries Training

· Self-assessment of personal need

· Increased support of clergy and their families

· OCA Personal Assistance Program

· Education “misconduct” as “abuse of power”

SMPAC is the Sexual Misconduct Policy Advisory Committee

Question & Answer:

· Fr Hopko ~ Point: It is hard to find ORSMA on oca.org
· Also: Huge problem in PSP’s with definitions eg. “layperson” as used in different articles has different meanings
· It is counterproductive to ask all Parish Council members and church school teachers to read 30+ pages.  People are busy and will lie especially when most of the information is bout Bishops, Priests, and Dioceses.

· Also on background checks.  Yes we have to render Caesar, but it is insulting to have our people complete these things when we are trying to convince people that we are a family.  This is a HUGE disconnect!

RESPONSE:  

Williams:  PSP’s written not with a particular parish or priest in mind, but in order to respond to problems on a church wide level.

Comshaw: There is “Safe Sport Training” = another, more extensive training/prevention program online.

QUESTION:


Fr James Parnell:  General question about moving toward handling background check and follow up on a Diocesan and Central church level.

ABP Nikon:  Process needs to be streamlined.

Fr Kreta:  Language of “Strongly recommended” actually opens us up to more potential trouble than less.

Credential’s Report presented by Fr. John Eissman: as of 4:30 PM

Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates   11 (4 observers, 7 guests)

Clergy Delegates

26

Lay Delegates


20



Diocesan Council

11
Subtotal


58
Subtotal

      11
Grand Total Voting and Non-Voting

69
The session closed with prayer at 5:00 PM. Following all gathered at Dormition of the Virgin Mary Church to celebrate Vespers and then traveled back to the Kirkbrae Country Club for dinner and fellowship. 

*** Overnight Break ***

After the celebration of the Divine Liturgy on Saturday morning, October 25, 2014, at the Dormition of the Virgin Mary Church, Cumberland, RI followed by a brunch in the parish social hall, the Diocesan Assembly reconvened for Session III in the church at 11:05 AM with the singing of “O Heavenly King.”
Mat. Cindy Voytovich, Lay Vice Chair, opened Session III.

Reports (con’t)
CHOIR DIRECTING PROGRAM:

Mat. Cindy Voytovich gave an oral report and noted that her husband’s status has changed and trying to find a time to gather all participants has been extremely hard for the last Choir Director Program.
We will be attempted in have a Choir Conference, Tentative date of February 21, 2015.  A sign-up sheet will go around.  Please put name and contact info of your Choir Director if interested.
Fr. Robert Dick moved, David Zavednak seconded, to accept the written reports as presented. Motion passed.

VII. Treasurer’s Report

John Skrobat, Diocesan Treasurer, presented the Treasurer’s Report

STATEMENT OF ASSETS:

Checkbook balance (8/31/2014):
 $ 26,878.58
BUDGET REPORT:

Total Actual Income for 2014 (fiscal year ending 08/31/14): 
 $351,991.39


Total Actual Expense
 $327,111.67
Total Actual Income over Expenses
 $  24,879.72
A complete, detailed breakdown of the Treasurer’s Report was distributed to those in attendance and copies are on file with the Diocesan Secretary. John reviewed orally all the reports he distributed, explaining the facts and figures presented in the printed information. As you can see we are somewhat ahead of budget because parishes are up to date with their assessments. 
David Z moved and Rdr. Steven Bradford seconded the acceptance of the Treasurer’s report. Motion passed. 
VIII. Auditor’s Report

Sub. Dn. Lawrence Johnson presented the findings of the Auditing Committee. The committee found the books of the diocese and of ONE Stewards to be in order. A motion was made by Greg Shesko, seconded by Fr. Steven Belonick, that the Auditor’s Report be accepted. The motion passed unanimously.
Credential’s Report presented by Rdr. Daniel Bacon at 11:25 PM

Voting Attendees


Non-Voting Attendees
Hierarchs


  1
Observers, Guests, Alternates
 7 (5 observers, 2 Guest)

Clergy Delegates

21

Lay Delegates


18
Diocesan Council

11
Subtotal


51
Subtotal


7
Grand Total Voting and Non

58

IX. 2015 Diocesan Budget and Assessment

John Skrobat, Diocesan Treasurer, presented the complete budget and assessment package for the upcoming financial year. Copies of the material distributed are on file with the Diocesan Secretary. John explained the Fare Share distribution for 2015. He stated that the Fair Share income is down because of the closing of Chelsea. Income is slightly lower than last year’s budget. On the expense side it is also slightly lower than last year’s total although there are a few individual items that have gone up. He reviewed the increase and decrease line items explaining how the finance committee arrived at these figures. The proposed budget is slightly lower than last year’s budget. It was noted that the new OCA budget has eliminated the “travel expense” line item for hierarchs. Each diocese must pick-up all travel expenses for their bishop. David Zavednak asked about the change moving forward toward “Proportional Giving”. John stated that at the AAC in Atlanta will have a proposed amendment to the Statute concerning the change from “head-tax” to “proportional giving”. It will then be up to each diocese to set their own ways of establishing Fair Share collections. John also explained the diocesan population sheet and the Fair Share distribution for the year 2015. Our actual numbers has decreased by 63 members. John reminded us that the COLA for the 2015 Budget Year, as mentioned in His Eminence’s report, would be 1.7%.
Motion: Rdr. Daniel Bacon moved, Prdn. Paul Nimchek seconded, to accept the 2015 Budget as presented. Motion passed.

X. RESOLUTIONS 

Having none we moved on to Elections. 

XI. Elections to the Diocesan Council

Fr. John Hopko, presented the following ballot of candidates from the Nominations and Resolutions Committee, listed below:

Open Position: One (1) Clergy-at-Large Representative to Diocesan Council 

Nominated Candidate from the Nominations Committee: Fr. Nicholas Dellermann. 

Open Position: One (1) Lay Representative to the Metropolitan Council Nominated Candidates is David Z.  

Open Positions: Two (2) Laity-at-Large Representatives to Diocesan Council Nominated Candidates from the Nominations Committee: Robert Popadic and Doug Thorton. 
Fr. John Hopko asked for a motion that the above nominees names be submitted to the Secretary and that they be accepted by acclimation.
Motion: Fr. Robert Dick moved, second by Fr. Joshua Mosher that the nominees for Clergy-at-Large Representative to Diocesan Council, Lay Representative to the Metropolitan Council and the  

Two (2) Laity-at-Large Representatives to Diocesan Council be accepted by acclimation. Motion passed.
Open Position: One (1) Diocesan Auditor [non-voting]

Nominated Candidate from the Nominations Committee: Sub.Dn. Larry Johnson and Sub.Dn. John Barone. Ballots were passed out for voting.
Following the Old and New Business the results will be published.
XII. OLD BUSINESS

Hearing none we moved on to new business.

XIII. NEW BUSINESS

1. Robert Popadic presented information about the property belonging to the Chelsea parish. The church and the rectory are now owned by the Diocese of New England. The church is on .11 acres and the appraised value $280,000. The rectory is on .08 acres and the appraised value is $295,000. The Romanian Episcopate parish council has offered $125,000 to purchase the church property.  Mr. Dumitrescu has offered $220,000 for the Rectory.
Motion: The Diocesan Assembly, being the annual meeting of the Orthodox Church in America, Hartford and New England Diocesan Corporation, hereby authorizes the Chelsea Property Committee, which was appointed by the Diocesan Council in May, 2014, to investigate possible options concerning the disposition of the church building and the rectory of the Nativity of the Virgin Mary at 8 Addison Street and 110 Washington Avenue, respectively, in Chelsea, Massachusetts, recently transferred to the corporation.  The preference of the Assembly is that the church building, constructed in 1924, would continue to be used as an Orthodox Church.

The committee will keep the Diocesan Council informed about its work; and the Diocesan Council is hereby authorized by majority vote at a regular or special meeting or by a mail ballot, to approve the terms of any sale with respect to either property.

Fr. John Kreta moved, second by Robert Popadic.  Discussion followed questioning the proposal, how the sale will take place, how the diocese will get paid, etc. Motion passed unanimously 50 – 0.  
.
2. Motion: Mat. Cindy moved to thank Fr. Vasily and the faithful of Dormition of the Virgin Mary, Cumberland, RI for their tireless efforts to arrange and coordinate the 51st Diocesan Assembly. Second by Fr. Steven Belonick. Motion passed.
Results of the Elections:

Auditor (non-voting): Sub. Dn. Lawrence Johnson

3. Installation of the new Diocesan Council
Prayer Service for the blessing ad installation of the new Diocesan Council was held presided by His Eminence, ArchBishop Nikon. 
XIV. NEXT DIOCESAN ASSEMBLY

2015 Diocesan Assembly: Connecticut Deanery – Willimantic, CT October 23-24
2016 Diocesan Assembly: Connecticut Deanery – Springfield, MA October 28-29
2017 Diocesan Assembly: Connecticut Deanery – Hartford, CT October 27-28
XV. ASSEMBLY ADJOURNMENT
A motion to adjourn the assembly was made at 12:35 pm by Rdr. Daniel Bacon. All in favor rose and sang, “It is Truly Meet.” 

Respectfully submitted,

The 2014 Diocesan Assembly Secretariat: 

Alexia Tassmer, Diocesan Secretary

Fr. David Koles 

Fr. Theophan Whitfield
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